Town of Eden

71 Old Schoolhouse Rd

Eden Mills, VT  05653

Minutes of Regular Meeting, September 11, 2017
The Eden Selectboard met at the Town Office on September 11, 2017.  Present at the meeting were:  Ricky Morin, George Sheldrick, Adam Degree, Bob Spaulding, Morgan Langlois, Faye Cochran, Candy Vear and Tracey Morin.
1. Ricky opened the meeting at 6:00PM. 
2. Additions and Deletions to the agenda:  Cargill Salt annual price quote – will be discussed under Highway.

3. Citizen Input:  None at this time.  
4. Approve the Minutes of August 28, 2017:  Adam made the motion to approve the minutes of August 28, 2017 as written.  George seconded the motion.  Approved.

As Faye Cochran was not yet present, the Selectboard moved to #6 on the agenda:

6. 
EYSC – Discuss EYSC member’s involvement:  An email to the town office from EYSC requesting suggestions on how to address participation of members was reviewed by the Selectboard.  Morgan stated EYSC was unsure how it should proceed as it was approaching its busy season and really needed all members to participate and help out with their programs.  The Selectboard discussed with Morgan:  EYSC is a volunteer organization; members are appointed after town meeting; replacements are made throughout the year if a member decides to step down and someone else has expressed interest; parents should also be involved and participate in the programs; suggest reaching out to members to see how much they can participate.  Morgan thanked the Selectboard for its time and suggestions.


Returning to the agenda:

5. Faye Cochran – Eden Kindergarten Rain Gear:  Faye had sent information to the Selectboard of a teacher who is teaching children about learning with their hands and does a lot of outdoor lessons.  Last year this teacher raised funds to purchase winter gear and this year is working to raise monies to purchase rain gear.  Faye feels this is a worthwhile program and asked the Selectboard to consider using monies from the American Gift Fund to support it.  Discussion included:  Purpose of American Gift Fund – to benefit the entire community (town & school); gear purchased stays at the school to be used from year to year; how times have changed in that what needs to be provided for students; town supports other student/learning programs in its funding of After School Program, Eden Youth Sports and swimming lessons at LERA.  Adam made the motion to provide the funding needed to purchase rain gear for Eden Kindergarten using monies from the American Gift Fund, not to exceed $800.  Approved.
At this time Faye asked the Selectboard to see the paperwork on the dog incident reported at the last meeting.  The Selectboard moved to: 
8.
Dog Officer Update – Update of Brown/Small Dog Incident:  Written reports from Dog Officer, Rachel Garfield were reviewed by the Selectboard.  Faye questioned if the town had been informed where the dog had been rehomed to, if the dog had been placed in quarantine as state law requires when another animal and people are involved, as the Eden Dog Officer took responsibility to rehome the dog Eden could be held liable if they do not do their job correctly and if something else were to happen with this animal.  The Selectboard did not have any information on where the dog had gone, had expressed concerns on how it was originally handled, had given instruction to Rachel to revisit, issue tickets and make sure all dogs are registered.  Candy advised that the one remaining Small dog had been registered today.  Kylie Brown still has not registered her dogs.  The Selectboard asked that Rachel be contacted to provide information on where the dog was rehomed, if it had all shots required before leaving, to follow up on both parties registration requirements, and provide the Selectboard with a written report of all that happened at this location and how they were fined.  The Selectboard would also like a follow up to make sure that all dogs at this rental location are registered.  The Selectboard would like both Rachel and Diane Stoney to attend the next Selectboard meeting to provide and update of the town canvas.  The Selectboard also asked that Diane Stoney be contacted to cover when Rachel is unavailable.
Kylie Brown called into the office later in the meeting.  She advised that the male dog was loose and at her place this evening.  Kylie had contacted Dog Officer, Diane Stoney.  Kylie also reported that the other tenant was attacked by this dog this past weekend.  The Selectboard asked that Diane be contacted, inquire if she received a call from Kylie and provide us with a report.

Returning to the agenda:

7.
Beach Update:  
a.
Water testing update:  Tracey reported that chlorine is still present in the water system.  The State of VT has given approval to take the tests for September and October having Endyne provide a chlorine residual count.  The September test was taken on September 10th.  The State feels that since we have been using the chlorine tablets it may have been present right along and is showing up now due to the change in testing laboratories. 
b.
Fall Seasonal Campsite Lottery – schedule date:  The Selectboard selected the date of October 10, 2017 at 5PM.  Due to the Columbus Day holiday on October 9th, the regular Selectboard meeting will be rescheduled to October 10th directly following the lottery.  Notice of the lottery will be posted in the local paper.  Lottery packets will be prepared, distributed to current seasonal campers, mailed to those who have expressed interest in a seasonal site and available for anyone else at the town office.
c.
2018 Beach Manager:  Bob said he will let the Selectboard know if they plan to return as beach managers by the lottery date.  Regardless, they do wish to return as seasonal campers and will submit an application in the event they do not choose to return as managers.
d.
Final walk through – schedule date:  The Selectboard selected the date of October 23, 2017 at 5PM to do the final walk through of LERA before closing all for the winter season.  Tracey was asked to contact Plumbing Solutions to perform the shutdown of the water system on October 16th.

e.
Update of other beach activities:  Bob has heard of interest in a possible end of season party.  Bob feels the time frame of 1PM – 9PM is sufficient.  The Selectboard left this to Bob’s discretion.  
9.
Constable Update:  None at this time.
10.
Health Officer Update:  None at this time.
11.
Road Commissioner Report.
a.
Update Knowles Flat Culvert #13-8:
i.
Companies have been contacted of the delay of this project.  Army Corp of Engineers and State of Vermont contacted about extension of existing permits.  They and AOT are also reviewing ideas of how to temporarily open this to restricted traffic for the winter.  An email from AOT was reviewed.  The Selectboard will support the decision of these agencies.
b.
Access Permit – Wayne & Sharon Messier:  This drive has already been installed.  Ricky has looked at the site but would like to revisit it before determining if a culvert is needed.  This item will be placed on the agenda of the next meeting.

c.
Town pick-up truck:  Ricky has done a little research which he shared with the Selectboard.  Discussion included the size of the vehicle, cost of new vs. used and the cost to add a plow package.  Ricky will continue to gather information.  This item will remain on the agenda.
d.
VEMS Grant Award – use toward planning of future projects:  Tracey discussed with the Selectboard using this grant, originally planned to update the Hazard Mitigation Plan, to do some of the preparation work on future projects like the structure on Boy Scout Camp Rd.  This was agreeable to the Selectboard.  Ricky noted he did not want to get too far ahead on these future projects in the event rules and regulations were to change in the interim.  Tracey will contact LCPC about shifting the use of these funds.

e.
Update of other activities of Highway Dept.:
i.
AOT has sent a questionnaire on the twin culvert site.  This has been answered and returned.  An email stating notification when a public hearing will be held has been received.  AOT has been at the site looking at the utilities.
ii.
Ricky is working on completing the Emergency grant work on East Hill.  
iii.
From Additions & Deletions – Cargill Salt annual price quote:  Information received from Cargill on salt pricing for 2017/2018 winter season at $71.10/ton was reviewed.  George made the motion to sign the quote for Cargill Salt.  Approved and signed.
iv.
Municipal Roads General Permit – information received of public notice and information on this was reviewed with the Selectboard.  It was suggested that all Selectboard and some town staff attend the public meeting in Johnson on October 11th from 2-4PM.

12.
Set the Tax Rate 2018:  The tax rate calculation spreadsheet, updated with voted expenses from Town Meeting, 2017, anticipated town revenues, the current grand list and education tax rates received from the State of Vermont was reviewed.  Adam made the motion to set the tax rates for 2017-18 at: municipal tax rate $.6220; veteran’s exemption local agreement rate at $.0042; education resident rate at $1.5659 and education non-resident rate at $1.5446.  George seconded the motion.  Approved.  Total tax rates will be:  Resident $2.1921 and Non Resident $2.1708.  
13.
Correspondence – Attorney Polow:  A letter from Attorney Polow of a previous tax sale was reviewed by the Selectboard.  This was information only for the Selectboard and will be kept on file.
14.
Ratify additions & deletions of August 28, 2017 meeting:
a.
Discussions with Kylie Brown & Rachel Garfield of 8-28-17 dog incident.
b.
Discussion of correspondence from LCPC on Knowles Flat, Twin Culvert scoping to commence and Eden’s planned use of G1 Holdings Settlement Funds.
c.
Discussion of KeVaco fees for email addresses tied to Eden web site.
d.
Discussion on review of draft Town Plan, public hearing, expiration date and proposed time of adoption.
Adam made the motion to ratify actions taken at the August 28th meeting as listed in 14 (a) to (d) above.  Approved.
15.
FYI – Lamoille Economic Development Annual Luncheon on October 19th at noon at Green Mountain Technology Center.  This was information only for the Selectboard.

16.
Any other business:  
a.
Selectboard members were called about tires being burned at the Villenuve property off White Road.  All agreed this was an environmental issue and should be looked into by State officials.

17.
Sign Orders (5):  Five (5) orders were reviewed and signed.  
18. Adam made the motion to adjourn at 8:05PM.  George seconded the motion.  Approved.
Unapproved minutes. 
Tracey Morin
Town Administrative Assistant 
2
September 11, 2017
Town of Eden Selectboard Meeting Minutes
Page 2

